
Aberdeen City Council Meeting 

April 25, 2011 

 

Present:  Mayor Bennett, Councilwoman Elliott, Councilman Garner, 
   Councilwoman Landbeck and Councilwoman Young 
 
Absent:  None 
 
Also Present:  Douglas Miller, City Manager 
   Matthew Lapinsky, Director of Public Works 
   Henry Trabert, Chief of Police 
   Opiribo Jack, Director of Finance 
   Doris Manner, Recording Secretary 
 
Mayor Bennett called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.  The 
prayer was led by Pastor Bob Clipp of Grace United Methodist Church and the Pledge of 
Allegiance was led by Councilman Garner. 
 
A motion was made by Councilman Garner and seconded by Councilwoman Elliott to 
approve the minutes of the April 11, 2011 meeting as submitted. 
 

The motion was passed with a vote of 5 – yes. 

 

PRESENTATIONS: 

 

1.  Proclamation in Observance of Silver Star Service Banner Day on May 1 
 
Mayor Bennett read a proclamation in observance of Silver Star Service Banner Day 
in recognition of those wounded serving their country in military service.  He noted 
that Captain Charles Ridgely, was killed in Afghanastan on April 27, 2011.  Captain 
Ridgely was from Aberdeen. 

 
2.  Mayor’s State of the City and Budget Message 
 

The following was read by Mayor Bennett: 
 

Mayor Michael E. Bennett 

State of the City Message 

April 25, 2011 

 
The City Charter requires me to provide a State of the City Address on an annual 
basis.  While each Mayor has chosen his or her own manner in which to do this, I 
prefer to tie this address into the annual budget adoption process.  After all, it is the 
budget that sets the priorities for the City over the next 12 to 18 months. 
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To say the least, FY 11 (the one that is coming to an end) has been one of great 
challenge.  Most elected officials get into public life seeking what they can do for the 
citizens of their town, city, county or state.  They don’t enjoy, as we have had to do, 
having to determine what we were no longer able to do for our citizens and 
employees.  But cuts in revenue over the past two fiscal years have forced us to do 
just that. In spite of the tough economic times, we have made some notable 
accomplishments over the past twelve months. 
 
One of our most visible additions has been our new branding initiative.  This year we 
launched the “Aberdeen, Home of Opportunity” logo and the results of Campaign 
One should begin showing up in the next several weeks.  New banners, billboards 
and signs will grace the city, much of which has been paid for by our local business 
partners. 
 
We have also made less visible internal changes.  Last June we adopted a new 
Charter which provides for a clearer chain of command and provides for greater 
accountability.  This achievement on top of the adoption of the Code of Conduct, 
and on top of the new pending changes in our Ethics chapter, should result in a 
better, more efficient and more open government for our citizens. 
 
We continue to be the high tech employment center of northeast Maryland.  And we 
welcome the type of projects that will help us become that.  It has been a pleasure to 
work with COPT on the Northgate project as it has been to work with Merritt on 
their project.  We look forward to working with other builders and developers as 
they too look to Aberdeen to be their home of opportunity. 
 
That being said, we have had to discourage some projects.  While all on this Council 
wanted to see a continuing care facility for senior citizens built near Ripken Stadium, 
we were not willing to accept mandatory tax forgiveness for that project.  In order to 
protect our other taxpaying senior citizens, we had to oppose a bill in Annapolis 
mandating this tax forgiveness.  That bill was withdrawn and the developer has 
abandoned the continuing care facility project. 
 
We continue to process annexations that will ultimately increase the commercial and 
residential development capacity of our city.  But we will do this correctly.  Any 
annexation must be a positive addition for the remainder of Aberdeen residents, and 
annexations must pull their weight.  Believe me, each annexation will also have a 
firm but fair annexation agreement attached to it.   
 
We have invested back in our City.  Currently a $20 plus million ENR addition is 
being built at our wastewater treatment plant.  While this costs our utility payers 
money, it is a solid investment in helping clean up the Chesapeake Bay.  Other 
infrastructure projects have been slowed by lack of money, especially our road 
system preservation projects.  But as you will see, in our FY 12 budget, I propose to 
not wait for full Highway User Revenue State funding to be restored and to have the 
City directly tackle the $4.2 million of system preservation work that must be done.  
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Obviously, I don’t intend to do all of that in one year, but we are going to make a 
great start this fiscal year with the slight increase in HUR funding accomplished 
through the Maryland Municipal League and funding through the general fund. 
 
Our finances continue to be strong.  Not as strong as I would like, and our reserves 
are not as abundant as I would like, but we are in good shape generally.  The past 
two fiscal years have been difficult, and the budget process has been painful.  But, in 
a spirit of cooperation and teamwork, this Council, the staff and I have brought this 
fiscal ship through some rough waters. 
 
For FY 10 and 11 we had three basic budget goals. First, not to reduce City services, 
second, invest back in the City where possible and third, protect our valuable 
employees from lay-offs and furloughs.  We were able to achieve all three.  For FY 
12 we plan to slightly change emphasis.  First, we want to take care of the employees 
who went twice without any sort of salary increase and provide them a nominal cost 
of living increase.  Second, as stated before, we want to take on the deteriorating 
state of our roadways and begin aggressively paving and repaving those streets in 
need.  Not to do so will cost our citizens far more in the long run.  I am also 
proposing a reduction in our property tax rate from 68.75 cents per $100.00 of 
assessed value to 68 cents. 
 
Those who know me, and know my background understand my deep commitment to 
public safety.  I am pleased to announce that the Aberdeen Police Department is well 
into a major reorganization that has made them more efficient and opened up 
opportunities for advancement within the Department.  All of this has happened at 
no additional cost to our citizens.  I am very happy with the progress that the APD 
leadership has made and look forward to its very bright future. 
 
We certainly cannot forget the men and women of our Department of Public Works 
without whom we would all be in trouble!  They keep our roads plowed and patched, 
our water clean and our wastewater treated.  Without them this City would have a 
difficult time.  My hat is off to the men and women of the DPW and I know I speak 
for all of the Council and our citizens when I say, “thank you”. 
 
My hat goes off to the Aberdeen Planning Commission.  They have undertaken the 
difficult task of updating the City’s Comprehensive Plan.  The document is now 
ready for Council review and Council adoption.  You know I can’t stop with the 
Planning Commission.  Aberdeen is very fortunate to have a very committed group 
of citizen volunteers in Aberdeen Fire Department members, Auxiliary Police who 
help the Police Department and members of a number of committees that help to 
make this City a community and a place to be a part of.  The Council and I thank 
each of you for the commitment you have shown to this City and the citizens that we 
all serve.  
 
Last but certainly not least, let me say that I feel blessed to work with such a 
wonderful Council.  I am proud as to how well we work together and even though 
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we many times agree to disagree, we conduct our professional relationships in the 
most civil and cordial way.  I believe that this simple fact has helped make us as 
successful as we have been in these difficult economic times. 
 
On a personal note, I am humbled and honored to begin my term as President of the 
Maryland Municipal League.  I finish my year as President Elect representing our 
President Gary Comegys while he has battled bone marrow cancer.  President 
Comegys decided not to run for Council in Salisbury and I will finish out his term 
and start my term at the end of June.  This past year has allowed me to travel the 
State on behalf of MML and discuss and lobby for municipal issues.  And, as much 
as I have loved that travel, I always enjoy when I get home since I truly believe that 
of the 157 municipalities in Maryland, Aberdeen is the best and truly the “Home of 
Opportunity”!  

 
PUBLIC HEARINGS: None 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS: 

 

1. Ms. Karen Heavey, W. Bel Air Avenue; 
 
Ms. Heavey questioned the property tax rate due to a discrepancy on paperwork. 

 

LEGISLATIVE SESSION: 

 

1.  Resolution No. 11-R-04, APD Pension Plan, Fifth Amendment (For Introduction and 
Adoption) 
 
Mr. Miller noted that the Fifth Amendment for the defined benefits retirement 
program for the Aberdeen Police Department is mostly administrative and retroactive 
back to July, 2008.  Council discussion followed.  Mr. Miller explained the 
compensation timeline and that IRS regulations were being followed. 
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Landbeck and seconded by Councilwoman 
Elliott to approve Resolution No. 11-R-04, APD Pension Plan, Fifth Amendment. 

 

The motion was passed with a vote of 5 – yes. 

 

2.  Ordinance No. 11-O-04, Budget FY 2011-2012 (For Introduction) 
 
Mayor Bennett introduced Ordinance No. 11-O-04, Budget FY 2011 – 2012.  The 
Mayor indicated that the real property tax rate would reflect $0.068 per $100 of 
assessed value.  Mr. Miller added that budget copies will be available to the public 
and on the City website.  Public hearings will be held during the Council Meeting on 
May 9, 2011 for the Budget and the Constant Yield Tax Rate. 
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BUSINESS OF THE CITY: 

 

1. Unfinished Business – None 
 

2. New Business – None 
 

3. Business from the Director of Planning & Community Development 
 

a. Aberdeen Revolving Loan Fund Approval – Hospitality LLC, 984 Beards Hill 
Road (aka Carsins' Steakhouse) (Mr. Miller reported in Ms. Grover's absence.) 
 
Mr. Miller reported that Carsins' Steakhouse has applied for $100,000 from the 
revolving loan fund administered by the Economic Development Commission 
(EDC).  The EDC approved it unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Elliott and seconded by Councilman 
Garner to approve the loan for Hospitality LLC, 984 Beards Hill Road (aka 
Carsins' Steakhouse) in the amount of $100,000 from the Revolving Loan Fund. 
 

The motion was passed with a vote of 5 – yes. 
 
4. Business from the Chief of Police – None 
 
5. Business from the Director of Finance – None 

 
6. Business from the Director of Public Works 

 
a. Budget Amendment 

 
Mr. Lapinsky requested a budget amendment to move $120,000 from Capital 
Sidewalks to Capital Salt Shed. 
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Landbeck and seconded by 
Councilwoman Young to approve the Budget Amendment to move $120,000 
from Capital Sidewalk to Capital Salt Shed. 
 
Council discussion followed concerning sidewalk maintenance, the condition of 
the current salt shed, future salt storage, and public safety. 
 
The motion was passed with a vote of 4 - yes and 1 – no. 

 

Ayes:  Mayor Bennett, Councilwoman Landbeck, Councilman 

  Garner, and Councilwoman Young 

 

Nays:  Councilwoman Elliott 
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b. Mr. Miller asked the Council to allow the salt shed to be: 1) sole-sourced and, 2) 
award the grading contract.  Purchasing regulations allow purchasing without a 
bid if there is a sole-source for a product and there are only two manufacturers for 
the salt shed structure. 
 
Mr. Lapinsky explained that there were three verbal bids on the grading bid 
process; clearing of the site to ready for the installation of the salt shed.  He 
recommended Dixie Construction Company, Inc. for the site prep work in the 
amount of $26,603, plus 10% contingency. 
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Landbeck and seconded by Councilman 
Garner to award the grading and site work for the new salt shed in the amount of 
$26,603 plus 10% contingency to Dixie Construction Company, Inc.  
 

The motion was passed with a vote of 4 – yes and 1 – no. 

 

Ayes:  Mayor Bennett, Councilwoman Landbeck, Councilman  

  Garner, and Councilwoman Young 

 

Nays:  Councilwoman Elliott 

 

c. Mr. Lapinsky recommended the contract sole-sourced to Sollenberger Silos 
Corporation for the salt shed in the amount of $87,586. 
 
A motion was made by Councilwoman Landbeck and seconded by Councilman 
Garner to award the contract to Sollenberger Silos Corporation in the amount of  
$87, 580 the new salt shed. 
 

The motion was passed with a vote of 4 – yes and 1 – no. 

 

Ayes:  Mayor Bennett, Councilwoman Landbeck, Councilman 

  Garner, and Councilwoman Young 

 

Nays:  Councilwoman Elliott 

 
Mr. Lapinsky reported that the City received a State Grant to be used for LED 
lighting in the amount of $70,886 to be discussed at a future meeting.  He stated he 
has an additional $9,400 funds to add. 

 
7. Business from the City Manager – None 
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BUSINESS OF THE COUNCIL: 

 

1. Business from the City Council 
 
The Council members reported on community events and meetings attended, e.g., 
Heritage Trust events, Aberdeen Chamber of Commerce Luncheon, Maryland 
Municipal League Harford-Cecil Meeting and Dinner, Carsins Steak and Seafood 
Restaurant ribbon cutting, local school sports events, and Earth Day. 

 
2. Business from the Mayor 

 
Mayor Bennett noted that copies of the Budget will be available and online.  He said 
the roads, sidewalks and infrastructure are a priority requiring $4.2 million. For this, 
$363,160 has been committed from the General Fund along with $191,040 from the 
Highway User Revenue. 

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS: 

 

 The next Council Meeting will be Monday, May 9, 2011 at 7:00 p.m. to include public 
 hearings on the FY 2011-2012 Budget and the Constant Yield Tax Rate. 
 

The next Council Work Session is Monday, May 16, 2011 at 4:00 p.m. 
 

ADJOURNMENT:   

 

A motion was made by Councilman Garner and seconded by Councilwoman Young to 
adjourn.  The motion was carried and the meeting was adjourned at 8:00 p.m. 
 


